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Dan Lavin, N.H. Yates Company
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Robert Warnell, N.H. Yates Company


CALL TO ORDER
Chair Michael Kastner called the Business Meeting of the State Board of Plumbing to Order at 10:45 a.m.   
EXECUTIVE SESSION
Upon Mr. Radtka’s Motion, and Mr. Garner’s second, the Board unanimously voted to enter into Executive Session at 10:46 a.m. in the 3rd Floor Conference Room, 500 North Calvert Street, Baltimore, Maryland 21202, in order to consult with the counsel regarding license applications. 
Upon completion of the Executive Session, the Board convened to the business meeting at 10:50 a.m.
APPROVAL OF FINDINGS OF THE EXECUTIVE SESSION

Upon Mr. Garner’s Motion and Mr. Horton’s second, the Board unanimously voted to approve the findings of the Executive Session. 
APPROVAL OF MINUTES
The members reviewed the minutes of the Business Meeting held on May 17, 2012. Upon Mr. Garner’s Motion, and Mr. Radtka’s second, the Board unanimously voted to approve the minutes of the Business Meeting and the Executive Session as presented.
COMPLAINT COMMITTEE REPORT
Mr. Radtka reported that the Complaint Committee held an informal meeting with the respondents for complaint number Plum 120034.  
Upon Mr. Wiebking’s Motion, and Mr. Garner’s second, the Board unanimously voted to approve the Complaint Committee report. 

REVIEW OF EXAMINATION STATISTICS
PSI Exams submitted the following statistical summaries for the month of April 2012: 

Plumber


Candidates Tested
    Passed
Failed
     
Pass %

Journey Natural Gas Fitter

 0 

          0
      0

      0%
Journey Plumber/Gas Fitter
            43
  
         12
     31

    28%



Master Natural Gas Fitter

 0

           0                  0

      0%
Master Plumber/Gas Fitter

15  

           3  
      12

    20%

Totals




58

          15
      43

    26%

There are currently 13,293 active licensees.
OLD BUSINESS

A.  Additional Statistical Information from PSI

Mr. Smitson reported that PSI has included a voluntary survey at the end of each exam.  The survey asks candidates about courses they took in preparation for the exam and also asks candidates to list their primary language, if other than English.    

B.  Update on the Proposed Regulation for Lead-Free Materials
The emergency regulation, that went into effect on January 1, 2012, will be published again and extended for another six months. The emergency regulation contains the same language as the Board’s initial proposal for the lead-free regulations.  The re-proposed language will be published in the June 29, 2012, edition of the Maryland Register.  Public comments will be received for 30 days from the date of publication and the Board will be authorized to take final action 45 days after the date of publication.   
C.  Update on HB 1445 – Public Work Projects
Commissioner Harry Loleas informed the Board that HB 1445, sponsored by Delegate Stifler, passed by the General Assembly and is scheduled to go into effect on October 1, 2012. The new law requires individuals who are employed on public work contracts to hold a State license in the same category as their specific work classification. The law applies to contractors and employees who provide plumbing services as well as heating, ventilation, air conditioning, and refrigeration services. 

Commissioner Loleas also reported that he and Interim Secretary Scott R. Jensen recently attended a meeting with sponsors of the bill and business owners who are concerned about the impact of the new requirements on their businesses.  After a lengthy meeting, it was agreed that a letter would be submitted to this Board and the Board of HVACR Contractor to request that the Board exercise discretion in cases where business owners are making good faith efforts to comply with the new law.   Mr. Loleas emphasized at the meeting that the purpose of the bill is to have employers comply with the licensing requirements, and not to punish violations in cases where the business is making a good faith effort to comply with the course and licensing requirements.  
Commissioner Loleas further explained that this new legislation will be a complaint driven process. The complaint process will require that employers provide proof of paid licensed individuals and whether the employer is in compliance.  As the October deadline approaches, the Board may determine that the deadline needs to be extended for several months. Mr. Kastner suggested that the Board monitor whether the courses are full prior to determining what action the Board may consider. 
Commissioner Loleas also stated that he will contact PSI to make sure they are prepared for an expected surge in license applications.  If necessary, PSI may hold longer hours or open its centers on Sundays to accommodate additional applicants. 
D. 
Proposed Amendment to the Plumbing Law

Mr. Loleas informed the Board that the proposal to amend Section 12-101(g) and (h) of the Business Occupations and Professions Article, Maryland Code Annotated, to read: “Under the direction and control of a licensed master natural gas fitter or a master plumber,” or in the alternative, to, “a holder of a master gas fitter license or a master plumber license” will be submitted as a technical change.  
E. 
Legislative Priorities 
Following a discussion, and upon Mr. Radtka’s motion, and Mr. Wiebking’s second, the Board unanimously voted to submit continuing professional competency and firm permits as priorities for 2013:  

1. Continuing professional competency (continuing education) – To require that each master plumber/gasfitter successfully complete 16 hours of continuing professional competency training every 2 years in order to renew a license.  
2. Firm permits – To require that businesses that provide plumbing services register with this Board. 
Mr. Kastner reported that he reached out to officials with the Baltimore County Board of Plumbing and WSSC and both groups support the legislative priorities.   Mr. Loleas also suggested that the Board reach out to the business community to see if it will support the concepts. 

Commissioner Loleas will present these priorities to the Office of the Secretary on the Board’s behalf.  

NEW BUSINESS:

A.
Continuing Education Credits for Inspectors
Mr. Kastner provided the names listed below of those individuals who attended the seminars in Carroll County for continuing education credits for inspectors.
· Ernie Binder, Plumbing Inspector

· John Geisler, Plumbing Site Compliance Inspector

· Tim Myers, Chief Inspector

· Robert Ridge, Plumbing Inspector
Upon Mr. Radtka’s motion, and Mr. Wiebking’s second, the Board unanimously voted to approve the seminars for CEU’S in Carroll County.
B.  MPIA Elections 

Mr. Radtka reported that he attended the elections for the Maryland Plumbing and Mechanical Inspectors Association and provided the following election results:
· Sam Scott, President

· John Quigley, Vise President
· Darrell Smith, Secretary

· David Herwig, Treasurer

E. Water Conditioning
Following a discussion, the Board requested that staff post a notice on the Board webpage to clarify that a plumbing license and permit is required to cut into the water main and waste line to make connections for the water conditioning equipment.  

F. Deputy Commissioner Erica White

Commissioner Loleas reported that Deputy Commissioner resigned in order to pursue another professional opportunity.  The Board wishes Ms. White success with her new job. 

PRODUCT REVIEWS 
A.  MegaPress 
Mike Gillespie and Bob Radford from Viega, LLC, introduced a new Pex Fitting produced by Viega LLC, made of polymer. They demonstrated the Viega MegaPress and MegaPress G Fitting System and equipment, and provided technical data sheets and certifications for ½ to 2 inch pipe. It may be used for chilled water, hydronic heating, fire sprinklers, low pressure steam, as well as oil and gases.  Following the Board’s review, and upon a Mr. Radtka’s motion, and Mr. Wiebking’s second, the Board unanimously carried to approve the product.

B.  Aquatherm Pipe

Dan Lavin & Bob Warnell from N.H. Yates & Company gave a presentation on a polypropylene pressure piping system called Aquatherm.  They discussed the benefits and features of a Aquatherm system used in plumbing and mechanical applications. We talked about the material of the pipe, Polypropylene-random, and how it provides building owners with pipes that won't corrode, leave no toxins in the water, and no leak paths.  They demonstrated how the materials fuse together, physically turning two pieces into one making the connection between the pipe and fitting unbreakable and leak-proof.   Following the Board’s review and upon Mr. Radtka’s motion, and Mr. Wiebking’s second, the Board unanimously voted to approve the Aquatherm product. 
CORRESPONDENCE
A.  Correspondence Regarding Thermal Expansion Relief Valves
The Board reviewed correspondence from a project manager performing a construction project in Baltimore City.  He informed the Board that his company had installed over 100 thermal expansion relief valves prior to being informed by an inspector that these valves are not approved by the Board.  He expressed to the Board that unless these valves are approved by the Board he would have to replace every one with a standard valve and add an expansion tank.  Upon the Board’s review, it was determined that the valves are not approved by the Board would have to be replaced in order to comply with the Plumbing Code. Mr. Smitson will inform the project manager of the Board’s decision. 
B.  Correspondence From A Homeowner Regarding Performing Plumbing Services

The Board reviewed correspondence from a homeowner seeking information about perform 

plumbing repairs at his residence located in Carroll County. Upon the Board’s review, the Board 
advised that the individual be referred to the local jurisdiction where he lives.  
CHAIR’S REPORT
A.
Meeting with City of Frederick Plumbing Inspectors 

Mr. Kastner reported that the Board of Plumbing received an invitation from the City of Frederick Plumbing Inspectors and others regarding the new lead-free plumbing law and other plumbing news.    The meeting is scheduled for June 22nd. 

B.   Labeling of Low-Lead Materials

Mr. Kastner reported that NSF will appoint a committee to make recommendation for a national standard labeling system for low-lead compliant materials.  
Mr. Kastner thanked the Board members and staff for their work, the presenters for the information they provided, and members of the public for their attendance and interest in the Board’s work.  
COUNSEL’S REPORT
None
ADJOURNMENT:
Motion was made by Mr. Garner, seconded by Mr. Horton and unanimously carried to adjourn the meeting at 12:45 p.m.
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